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Abstract: This study sought to assess the effect of job security on the commitment of teachers in the Cape Coast 
Metropolis of Ghana. The study further assessed the mediating role of career satisfaction in the relationship 
between job security and organizational commitment. Using an explanatory survey design, 228 senior high 
school teachers were systematically selected and surveyed accordingly. The estimated target population was 
530 teachers. An internal consistency of .807 was recorded for the instrument. Data processing and analysis 
were done using SPSS and SMART PLS to assess the effect of job security on the four dimensions of 
organizational commitment (affective, continuance, normative, and value commitment). The measurement 
model met all the quality criteria. It was found that job security had a positive influence on all four dimensions 
of organizational commitment as well as career satisfaction. Similarly, career satisfaction had a positive 
influence on all four dimensions of organizational commitment. Furthermore, career satisfaction mediated the 
relationships among job security and all dimensions of organizational commitment except value commitment. 
Thus, the findings suggest that Ghana Education Service should institute policies and measures that enable 
teachers to feel more secure in their job, and increase their opportunities for career development in Ghana’s 
public senior high schools. Additionally, teachers should take advantage of human resource development 
policies initiated by their respective institutions to increase the level of their career satisfaction and 
consequently, their commitment to their respective schools.  
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1 Introduction 
Education is an essential tool for fostering holistic 

national development. Countries worldwide are 
actively seeking means to promote quality education 
for their citizens [53]. Quality education is essential 
in every sphere of life as it enables individuals to 
acquire the skills, knowledge, and good behaviors 
required by society. Teachers are the key instrument 
in promoting quality education in Ghana. Therefore, 
it is necessary to implement measures that will 
effectively position teachers to deliver on their 
mandate [41]. In this study, teachers are classified as 
public sector employees, generally comprising those 
employed by the state. 

The most important thing that people in 
developing nations care about is the security of their 
jobs [20]. However, the lack of job security still 
remains a problem in Ghana. A lack of job security 
is the non-quantifiable attribute that characterizes 
public sector employment, owing to factors such as 
perceived under-rewarding, outmoded working 
structures, and lack of in-service training for 

teachers [9, 53, 40]. Job security is a necessity for 
most employees, as its absence causes employees to 
experience sustained stress [10, 48]. The 
psychological pain an individual undergoes as a 
result of losing a job is equal to the unpleasantness 
of unemployment itself [11]. Dachapalli and 
Parumasur [15] stressed that every employee’s level 
of insecurity heightens when they observe a threat to 
their job. Afebia [1] opined that, in Ghana, male 
teachers in the public sector were more likely to quit 
the teaching profession than female teachers. 
However, is this situation the same for public 
teachers in the senior high schools of Cape Coast 
Metropolis in Ghana?  

Career satisfaction continues to be a very 
dominant indicator of idiosyncratic career success 
and can be seen as a critical factor influencing 
career success in real labor market situations [24]. 
Most employees relate their career success with that 
of their coworkers, which influences their turnover 
intention and commitment levels. Thus, the career 
satisfaction of workers may rise or fall contingent 
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upon the value they place on their coworkers’ 
careers [16]. It has been established that workers 
with high levels of job security exhibit higher 
performance [34]. Thus, high performance and 
commitment have been proven to be functions of 
job security [20]. Many countries are still beyond 
the reach of these studies, although there have been 
advancements in cross-national studies and research 
[10, 30]. 

This research seeks to examine the effect of job 
security on the organizational commitment of public 
senior high school teachers in Cape Coast 
Metropolis, Ghana. It further seeks to assess the 
mediating effect of career satisfaction in the 
predictive relationships between job security and 
organizational commitment. 

 
 

2 Literature Review 
 

2.1 Concept of Job Security  
Unemployment and job security remain issues of 

vital interest to many nations [46] and workers are 
very concerned about unemployment when they lose 
a job [6]. Every employee’s desire is to have a 
secure job [13] and every employer’s desire is to 
retain or find new employees [46]. Whenever there 
is a reduction in job openings, there is a relative 
upsurge in job loss [7]. Job security is the hope an 
employee has concerning the continuity and stability 
of their employment. It concerns the employees’ 
emotions regarding the loss of a job or desired 
aspects of a job such as good working conditions, 
promotions, or desired long-term career prospects 
[2]. Herzberg [26] viewed job security as the extent 
of satisfaction a worker experiences in his/her 
employment. Recently, in most countries, job 
security has been falling at an increasing rate owing 
to technological advancements, demographic 
variations, and government strategies [46].  

Many studies regarding employee motivation 
state that the best motivation for an employee is 
his/her salary. However, we can deduce that, 
without job security, an employee may not continue 
to receive pay in the long run. Clark [13] found that 
job security is the key attribute among seven 
important job attributes. This finding confirms that 
the real motivation an organization can provide its 
employees is job security. Job security is seen as the 
extrinsic part of commitment [35]. Thus, employees 
tend to show only partial commitment to an 
organization whenever their job security is at stake. 
Most workers perceive job security as an 
indispensable right [33] and the most influential 
means of motivating them [8]. Additionally, job 

security allows employees to be certain about their 
future, reduces labor agitations, increases 
productivity, helps to protect the social balance and 
values [22], and reduces employees’ intention to 
quit [6]. This indicates that the concept of job 
security is pivotal in today’s competitive business 
environment [46]. 
 
2.2 Concept of Organizational Commitment  

Organizational commitment is a key element for 
the success of an organization. Commitment gives 
companies a competitive edge over their rivals and 
helps to increase productivity, effectiveness, and 
lower employee turnover [51]. Therefore, the 
concept of commitment must be given sufficient 
attention [47]. Meyer and Allen [37] defined 
organizational commitment as “a mental and 
emotional state that embodies a worker’s association 
with the company, and this has consequences for 
their decision to remain as members in such 
organizations.” Meyer and Herscovitch [38] 
elaborated that commitment is “a course of actions 
of importance that binds a person to one or more 
specific targets.” In the case of teachers, such 
commitment is seen the emotional attachment that 
emerges as they share their values with colleagues 
[2]. 

Organizational commitment comprises four 
dimensions: affective commitment, continuance 
commitment, normative commitment, and value 
commitment [3]. Cohen [14] defined affective 
commitment as the “employees’ passionate 
attachment, empathy with, and participation in an 
organization.” Thus, when an employee has a strong 
level of affective commitment, it means that he/she 
has a mind-set of believing in and identifying with 
their institutions. Therefore, such individuals remain 
with the company because they want to. Akpan [2] 
believes that affective commitment is more intrinsic 
than extrinsic in nature and further stressed that 
affective commitment among teachers can be 
improved by (a) ensuring good human interactions 
(b) including staff in decision-making processes, 
and (c) dispositional features like locus of control.  

Piyasena and Kottawatta [42] defined 
continuance commitment as “the apparent cost 
related to leaving a particular company.” This 
includes the potential cost of exiting a company, the 
wastage of time, energy spent gaining non-
profitable abilities and skills, the loss of certain 
fringe benefits, and also the cost associated with 
leaving certain valuable relationships in the 
company [43]. Additionally, continuance 
commitment depends on two basic factors: the 
number of investments a person makes in his/her 
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current company and the apparent absence of 
choices [12]. 

According to Allen and Meyer [3], normative 
commitment “is the workers’ feeling of duty to stay 
with the company.” Employees that demonstrate 
strong normative commitment internalize a set of 
norms concerning appropriate conduct [32]. 
Implicitly, workers experience normative 
commitment because they think the organization has 
invested in them (for instance, through training and 
development) and hence, need to repay the 
organization. 

Ritzer and Trice [44] defined value commitment 
as a state of mind that occurs due to the existence of 
subjectively distinct rewards related to a specific 
position that the individual desires or finds himself 
in. Researchers seeking to measure an individual’s 
level of value commitment often ask the question: 
“what attracts an individual to a position?” In light 
of these arguments, research findings suggest that 
value commitment is the readiness of an individual 
to exert effort in his/her job [36]. 

  
2.3 Concept of Career Satisfaction 

Career satisfaction refers to “a person’s 
perception of their current career achievements and 
view of future progress” [31]. Careers are 
influenced by education, tenure, level of 
commitment, skills, abilities, and promotions [52]. 
Therefore, career satisfaction is based on the success 
one attains intrinsically and extrinsically with 
regards to expert connections and mentoring [18]. 
Moreover, when workers foresee a compatibility 
between their wishes and ambitions, they tend to 
have strong organizational commitment, career 
satisfaction, and little intention to exit the company. 
However, employees tend to exit the organization 
when they feel that their wishes and ambitions are 
incompatible with their work environment [28].  

 
2.4 Mediation Effects of Career Satisfaction 

The conceptual framework in this paper is based 
on psychological contract theory and social 
exchange theory, which assumes that a social 
exchange was the outcome of the necessity to 
recognize the subjective and indeterminate relations 
between workers and managers [4, 27]. A 
psychological contract is referred to as the unwritten 
hopes between employees and employers [5]. 
Accordingly, a psychological contract is the belief a 
person has in terms of reciprocal obligations [45]. 
From the workers’ viewpoint, a psychological 
contract must comprise [5]: 

 

(a) How workers are treated with regards to 
consistency, impartiality, and fairness 

(b) Employment security 
(c) Demonstration of know-how 
(d) Career expectations and opportunities to 

further improve skills 
(e) Participation and influence 
(f) Trust in leaders to execute their promises 

 
From the employers’ viewpoint, a psychological 

contract encompasses compliance, trustworthiness, 
effort, and capability [5]. When employees perceive 
that their employer is unwilling to offer permanent 
jobs even though it is possible, they hold back 
engagement and loyalty. In other words, they show 
a negative attitude via less dedication to the 
organization [17]. Psychological contracts are the 
foundation of employee commitment [39]. This 
theory states that if an employer engages its 
employees and provides them with job security, the 
employees will also offer some form of 
organizational commitment.  

Iverson [29] found a positive relationship 
between job security and organizational 
commitment. However, no study has considered 
career satisfaction as a mediating variable in the 
relationship between job security and organizational 
commitment. Considering the importance that 
employees place on job security in their work 
environment, which involves providing an 
employment guarantee for the work they do, we 
suggest that when employees have positive feelings 
about their psychological contract in terms of job 
security, it increases their career satisfaction. 
Subsequently, employees will have a positive 
feeling toward reciprocal obligations in the form of 
organizational commitment.  

Moreover, based on the social relationship that 
exists between employers and employees, 
employees who experience job security in their 
work are likely to demonstrate organizational 
commitment because they experience positive 
feelings that their career satisfaction is being 
improved due to job security. Based on these 
arguments, we expect that career satisfaction is a 
mechanism that explains how job security elicits 
employees’ commitment in the organizations. 

 
2.5 Conceptual Framework 

Based on the logic underlying the psychological 
contract theory and based on the trends in empirical 
reviews related to the variables considered in this 
research, this study proposes that job security 
positively affects organizational commitment. 
Additionally, career satisfaction may play a 
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mediating role in the relationship between job 
security and organizational commitment. 
 

 
Fig.1. Conceptual framework of the model 
 
2.6 Hypotheses 

The following hypotheses were tested using 
appropriate statistical techniques based on the 
literature reviewed and the underlying notions of 
this study. 

H1: Job security positively influences all 
organizational commitment dimensions (i.e., 
affective, continuance, normative, and value 
commitment). 

H2: Job security positively influences career 
satisfaction. 

H3: Career satisfaction positively influences 
organizational commitment. 

H4: Career satisfaction positively mediates the 
relationship between job security and the four 
dimensions of organizational commitment. 
 
 
3 Methodology  

The study employed an explanatory survey design 
to measure the extent and nature of the cause-and-
effect relationships. Explanatory studies are 
characterized by research hypotheses that specify 
the nature and direction of the relationships between 
or among the variables being studied [49]. This 
approach is deductive in nature, in that inferences 
from testing statistical hypotheses lead to general 
inferences about a population’s characteristics. In 
this study, the population comprises public senior 
high school teachers in the Cape Coast Metropolis 
of Ghana. This sample excludes teachers employed 
in the private schools. The target population was 
530 teachers. The study systematically selected 228 
teachers to participate in this study.  

Primary data was collected by administering 
structured questionnaires. The study employed a 7-
point Likert scale, ranging from strongly disagree to 
strongly agree, for all the variables used in the 
study.  

The job security scale was adapted from 
Goretzki’s [21] scale. This construct had nine self-
assessment items regarding job security. The 
reliability of the job security scale was 0.773. 

The organizational commitment construct was 
adapted from Meyer and Allen’s [37] scale, which 
comprised the four dimensions of commitment: 
affective (3 items), continuance (8 items), normative 
(3 items), and value (2 items) commitment. A 
reliability value of 0.794 was recorded for the 
composite value of organizational commitment. 

The career satisfaction construct, adapted from 
Spurk, Abele, and Volmer’s work [50], comprised 
five items. A reliability value of 0.893 was recorded 
for career satisfaction. 

Data processing and analysis were conducted 
using SPSS and SMART PLS, based upon the 
reflective model specification within the structural 
model. The assessment of the reflective outer model 
involves examining the reliability of the individual 
items (indicator reliability) as well as the latent 
variables, and multiple aspects of validity, including 
the constructs, convergence, and discriminant 
validity [23]. 
 

4 Analysis 
 

4.1 Demographic Information 
Males represented 65.4% of the sample and 

55.3% of the participants were married. All the 
participants had graduated from university while 
26.8% had attended graduate school. Most 
participants (64.9%) had worked as a teacher for at 
least five years.  
 
4.2 Reliability and Validity 

The correlations among variables in the 
conceptual model were all positive and significant 
(p < .01) and ranged between .296 and .567, 
supporting the hypothesized relationships.  

Table 1 shows that the reliability of the study’s 
measures were all above .70. Additionally, the 
composite reliability (CR), which is considered a 
preferable alternative to the Cronbach’s alpha, for 
testing convergent validity in reflective models, was 
above the .70 threshold for each measure, while the 
average variance extracted (AVE) coefficients were 
all above the .50 threshold, suggesting adequate 
convergent validity. Discriminant validity was 
measured using the Heterotrait-Monotrait Ratio 
(HTMT). The HTMT coefficient of all measures 
was below the .90 threshold, indicating the 
measures had discriminant validity [19, 25].  
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Table 1. Construct Reliability and Validity 
 Alpha CR AVE 
Job security .773 .868 .689 
Career 
satisfaction .893 .921 .700 

Affective 
commitment .844 .906 .763 

Continuance 
commitment .819 .891 .733 

Normative 
commitment .705 .835 .629 

Value 
commitment .809 .912 .838 

 

4.3 Hypotheses Analysis 
SMART PLS was used to analyze the 

hypothesized path relationships in this paper. This 
application was chosen as it is recognized as a tool 
for estimating complex models in predictive studies 
[23]. It also helps to avoid the problem of a small 
sample size as it efficiently handles complex models 
that have many variables [25]. Furthermore, the 
approach enables researchers to use cause-effect 
relationship models to predict a specific construct.  

As depicted in Figure 2, all of the predicted paths 
from job security to the organizational commitment 
dimensions with career satisfaction as a mediator 
were positive and significant, except for the paths to 
value commitment, which were all not significant. 
These results support the hypothesized relationships, 
except for value commitment.  

The explained variance (R2) of job security and 
career satisfaction on organizational commitment 
dimensions is shown in Figure 2. Notably, the R2 of 
the career satisfaction and organizational 
commitment dimensions revealed that job security 
accounted for 12.8% of the explained variance in 
career satisfaction among teachers and jointly with 
career satisfaction accounted for 21.5%, 19.2%, 
19.4%, and 7.7% of the explained variance in 
affective, continuance, normative, and value 
commitment, respectively. These results support H1, 
H2, and H3. 

 

 
Fig. 2. Simplified results of the structural model. * 
not significant 
 

H4 proposed that career satisfaction would 
mediate the effects of job security on the 
organizational commitment dimensions. Using 
SMART PLS, the indirect effects of job security on 
the commitment dimensions, mediated by career 
satisfaction, were calculated. The results show that 
job security had a positive and significant indirect 
effect on all dimensions, except value commitment, 
ranging from .109 to .132. In comparison, the direct 
effects of job security on all commitment 
dimensions, except value commitment, were 
significant, ranging from .311 to .380. Thus, the 
results support H4, except for the proposed effects 
on value commitment.  

 
 

5 Discussion and Implications 
This study has several theoretical implications. 

The hypotheses tested provide support to the claims 
made in respect to the conceptualized model of this 
study. The tested hypotheses had their roots in 
psychological contract theory. Therefore, these 
findings contribute to the claims propounded by 
psychological contract theory, which states that 
workers expect some benefits from their employers 
in exchange for their efforts (in the form of service) 
apart from the terms regulating formally-signed 
employment contracts. Fulfilling these expectations 
could lead to positive working outcomes such as 
increased employee commitment. Thus, the capacity 
of the predictors, i.e., job security and career 
satisfaction, to generate positive variance in 
organizational commitment shows that employers 
need to be concerned with providing an enabling 
environment via human resource practices and 
policies that improve job security and career 
satisfaction among workers.  

This study also has practical implications. 
Teachers should take advantage of the human 
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resource development policies implemented by their 
respective institutions to increase their level of 
career satisfaction and hence their level of 
commitment toward their respective schools. 
Teachers must take personal responsibility for 
ensuring their job security by following all policy 
directions related to their advancement in the 
education sector as they are required to constantly 
upgrade themselves to be retained in a professional 
teaching career in the public education service 
sector in Ghana.  

Furthermore, this study has several policy 
implications. The Ghana Education Service must 
institute policies and measures that offer teachers 
the opportunity to be more secure in their jobs, and 
must advance their career development options in 
the public senior high schools in Ghana at large. 
Policies for periodic research among teachers in 
public senior high schools is also being advocated 
for. These programs can be sponsored by the 
Ministry of Finance in conjunction with the 
Ministry of Education through the Ghana Education 
Trust Fund (GETFund). These surveys could be 
utilized to uncover the challenges, potential, and 
prospects in public education in Ghana to provide 
timely, accurate and reliable insights for managerial 
use and decision-making purposes.  
 
 
6 Limitations and Suggestions for 

Further Studies 
This study was conducted only in public senior 

high schools in Cape Coast Metropolis and thus the 
findings cannot be easily generalized to all schools 
in Ghana or other cultural contexts. Moreover, since 
the study employed a structured instrument for 
primary data collection, it was impossible to capture 
the individual opinions of the respondents for 
analysis and thus detailed findings cannot be 
assured.  

Future studies should be conducted across 
different public senior high schools across various 
regions in Ghana and other cultural contexts. The 
scope of these studies should include both private 
and public schools as well as junior and senior high 
schools to increase the sample size. Some relevant 
studies in other contexts can be found in [54] and 
[55]. 

 
 

7 Conclusion 
This study determined that the job security of 

public high school teachers in Ghana influences 
multiple dimensions of organizational commitment, 

as intervened by career satisfaction. The findings 
suggest that Ghana Education Service should 
institute policies and measures that enable teachers 
to feel more secure in their job, and increase their 
opportunities for career development. 
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